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Appendix D 
Agency Correspondence 

The attached letters were received during the course of the Second Tier environmental 
decision-making process. 

Included in this Appendix is an example Native American coordination letter and response.  The 
coordination letter was sent by FHWA to the following nine indigenous tribes: 

 Iowa Tribe of Kansas and Nebraska 

 Sac and Fox of the Mississippi in Iowa 

 Sac and Fox Nation of Oklahoma 

 Sac and Fox Nation of Missouri in Kansas and Nebraska 

 Peoria Tribe of Indians of Oklahoma 

 Otoe-Missouria Tribe of Oklahoma 

 Osage Nation of Oklahoma 

 Omaha Tribe of Nebraska 

 Iowa Tribe of Oklahoma 































































































































I-70 Mineola Hill Subcommittee 
Meeting

Graham Cave State Park 
10:00 a.m., July 29, 2002 
Meeting Documentation

1

Meeting Participants Representing (Firm or Agency)
Mark Kross, Bob Brendel, Bill Stone MoDOT 

Jerry Mugg, Ken Bechtel, Jen Johnson, Eric 
Ploch

HNTB

Peggy Casey, Kevin Irving FHWA 

Jane Beetem, Debra Ray, Deb Schnack, 
Mike Currier, Larry Larson, Claire 
Blackwell, Dawn Fredrickson, Larry 
Grantham 

MoDNR

Bob Smith MDT 

Naima Halim-Chestnut EPA 

John George MDC 

Stephen Wells, Mark Pierson, Kyle Kroner Wilbur Smith Associates 

Joe Harl ARC 

Cindy Peterson OSA 

Mary Sayers-Doeden URS 

Discussion:

Second Tier Overview
The I-70 First Tier Study looked at the overall plan for the corridor and during that process seven 
Sections of Independent Utility (SIUs) were identified.  The Mineola Hill area is included within SIU 
#6.  Wilbur Smith Associates are the Section Engineering Consultant (SEC) for SIU #6 and HNTB 
serves as the General Engineering Consultant (GEC) overseeing the work of each of the SECs.   

Mineola Hill Subcommittee Role
Issues identified during the First Tier are related to Graham Cave State Park, the Graham Farmstead, 
“Slave” Rock and the Loutre River valley.  The viewscape was identified as an important aspect of 
this area.   

The product of the committee would be a plan for enhancing the area and would feed into the work 
being done for SIU #6.  The level of detail involved is up to the subcommittee to decide. 
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Environmental Documentation (SIU #6)
Currently Wilbur Smith is looking at finding solutions that minimize the impacts to the areas 
resources.  They have started the process of coming up with concepts for the area, as well as 
collecting data, looking at the First Tier assumptions and looking at the purpose and need. 

It is anticipated that the public involvement process will begin within the next month and that the 
first public meeting for SIU #6 would be held at the end of October.  A draft EA is scheduled to be 
prepared in June or July of 2003. 

Wilbur Smith has identified several areas that they believe are areas of concern.  The include: 
Graham Cave State Park 
Graham Farmstead 
“Slave” Rock 
2 historic properties in Danville (schoolhouse and plantation) 
Loutre Lick access 
Danville Conservation Area 
A second cave and second glade area 

Currently Wilbur Smith is developing the universe of alternatives for SIU #6.  Some of the issues that 
will be important are the continuous frontage roads and the interchanges.  Continuous frontage 
roads are seen as important to keep I-70 from being shut down when an incident takes place.
Discussions that took place during the First Tier regarding feasibility dealt with improving I-70 on the 
existing alignment with the minimum impacts to the right-of-way.  Acquisition of additional right-of-
way may be needed.  There are also overall safety and engineering issues that need to be addressed 
from MoDOT’s perspective. 

Looking at the typical section of improved I-70, the fit in the Mineola Hill area will be tight.  If it is 
determined that continuous frontage roads area not desired then this leaves other options open.  
There is the option of splitting I-70 so that the eastbound lanes would remain south of the park and 
the westbound lanes would be built north of the park. There are some concerns on MoDOT’s part 
about not owning the right-of-way between the eastbound and westbound lanes.  There are also 
some options for a north alternative which would leave the existing alignment and go north of the 
park.

Mineola Hill Features and Issues
Several issues were identified by agency representatives in attendance at the meeting.  One of these 
is the issue of drainage.  MoDNR is concerned about any change that would make the problem with 
drainage worse than it is currently.   

One of the options shown included a frontage road connection through the park.  Currently DNR has 
tried to limit access to just one entrance for control purposes, which would be eliminated by the 
frontage road.  Wilbur Smith mentioned that the typical section could be shrunk down and a barrier 
used so that all of the improvements, including the frontage roads would fit along the existing 
alignment.
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Clair Blackwell expressed that there is the desire to avoid adding additional fill near the rock.  Wilbur 
Smith will be looking to see what changing the grade, if necessary, would do to the rock.  This will 
be done as the alternatives are defined further.  It was also asked whether one lane could be 
designated for trucks only if the grade couldn’t be accomplished.  The answer from both Stephen 
Wells and Jerry Mugg was that this could be a recommendation if the impacts of that action would 
be too great. 

DNR expressed their preference for a northern alternative, understanding that the concepts shown 
are not set in stone as far as their actual location.  Wilbur Smith inquired into the issues that would 
be faced by moving the interstate north of the park.  There are some Threatened and Endangered 
species issues and the closer to Wetstone Creek the more resources that would be encountered.  
There would also be floodplain issues to deal with but there are not any state natural areas that 
would be an issue. 

Mark Kross asked whether moving the alignment north would eliminate a view of the resources and 
decrease interest.  Debra Ray, Superintendent of Graham Cave State Park, responded that there is 
some drive-by traffic but that signage could be used to increase awareness.  The thought was that it 
would be easier to deal with signage than destroying the resources in the area. 

A question was asked about what would happen to the existing pavement if the improvements 
created a new alignment north of the park.  The suggestion was made that the eastbound lanes 
could be maintained as part of the frontage road system and that this would allow for access to the 
rock from the park. 

From the construction aspect of the improvement project, there is a need to maintain traffic.  This 
will be more difficult along existing alignment because the area is so tight already.  It may be easier 
if there is construction in a new alignment because the existing lanes could be maintained during 
construction. 

Mark Kross asked about noise issues and asked whether a barrier of some kind would be desired?  
Stephen Wells pointed out that this is not always the best solution because the noise is then 
deflected elsewhere and it could make the situation worse.  It would also likely require more right-of-
way.  The biggest concern from DNR’s point of view was the noise at the campground which is 
currently located on the north side of the park.  The feeling is that the campground could be moved 
if the noise became an issue.  There is a Conceptual Development Plan for the park, which is due to 
be looked at again, and it includes some land acquisition which would need to be looked into further.  

Debra Ray said that her major concern was that the park not be located in between the eastbound 
and westbound lanes.  If the location of the new alignment was down in the valley this may help 
with the noise and it might be deflected further north.  Also, if there were smoother grades that may 
help reduce the noise that is caused by braking trucks.  It was reiterated that the location of the 
campground is more expendable than the cave.   
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One of the questions raised was whether there is the perception that the state should give up its 
own land before acquiring private land.  The answer was that this is not necessarily the case. 

Scenic easements are something that MoDNR and MDC are interested in preserving.  This is 
something that should be considered whether or not the interstate stays along the current 
alignment.

There are issues related to the location of the rest area which is currently located in this area.  The 
GEC is putting together a rest area plan for the I-70 corridor which will recommend the locations of 
new rest areas.  It is likely that the rest area at Mineola Hill will be removed from that location.  
There will likely be three new rest area locations, one outside of Kansas City, one outside of St. Louis 
and one at Overton Bottoms. 

The suggestion was made that a rest area could be located near the Mineola Hill area as the eastern 
gateway into the state, although it would be further from St. Louis and the spacing would not be as 
optimal.  DNR stated that it would like to have the rest area moved and one reason for that is 
because of looters park at the rest area to dig at the rock shelters.  Lagoons are also an issue at the 
rest areas which MoDOT would like to eliminate.  DNR asked whether there would be RV dumping 
stations at the rest areas like other states have.  There is a concern that if people can’t find easy 
places for dumping that they will find ways to dump waste illegally. 

Bob Smith from the Department of Tourism relayed the position that if the rest area remains in the 
area they would like to have it at the Route 19 interchange so that it is a gateway into several areas.  
If needed, the suggestion was made that the Danville interchange could be eliminated and access to 
the park be provided by frontage road for the five miles from the Route 19 interchange.  The 
response was that it is difficult to get rid of an interchange. 

Communications
The question was asked whether there are others that should be involved.  The suggestion had been 
made that some locals might be included.  The response was that this would be better after there 
was information to share based on the subcommittee’s work. 

Jane Beetem will serve as the contact for MoDNR.  Ken Bechtel will be the contact for questions 
about the overall I-70 project and Stephen Wells will be the contact for questions about SIU #6. 

Next Meeting
Reconvene sometime in October.   

Further information will be provided regarding the floodplain, the rock and a point further east and 
the subcommittee can then talk about trade-offs.  The range of alternatives will be more defined and 
include more detailed information on the possible impacts.  Any northern alternatives will be 
explored in more detail to see what types of issues would need to be addressed. 
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Action Items Responsibility Due 
Date

Further define range of alternatives and impacts Wilbur Smith Next 
Meeting

Obtain more information on historical sites in Danville Wilbur Smith Next 
Meeting
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DATE: December 18, 2002 TIME: 10:00 to 12:00 

LOCATION: Jefferson City 

RE: CHECK APPROPRIATE JOB WITH “X” 

SIU No. 1 – J41134D 

SIU No. 2 – J41134E 

SIU No. 3 – J41134F 

SIU No. 4 – J41134G 

SIU No. 5 – J41134H 

SIU No. 6 – J41134J X

SUBJECT: 2nd Meeting of the Mineola Hill Sub-
committee of the I-70 Study  Management 
Group

SIU No. 7 – J41134K 

Meeting Participants Representing (Firm or Agency)

Mineola Hill Sub-committee of the Study Management 
Group (see attached participant list) 

Steve Wells WSA 

Mark Pierson WSA 

Discussion:

Following are notes from the meeting: 

Mineola Hill Road:  Bill Stone, MoDOT, noted that the Mineola bridge and road are scheduled for 
improvements, including raising the roadbed and improving the bridge. 

Access issue: Regarding far-north concepts, SEC will need to address access and changes in access to the park 
and to residences and commercial establishments. 

SEC conclusions: The sub-committee agreed with the SEC conclusion to eliminate: 

Concept 1, Existing alignment with adjacent frontage 

Concept 4, Split alignment with parallel frontage 

Concept 5, Near north bypass 

Rest Area Study:  The Mineola Hill rest area will likely be relocated from its existing locale, to a location outside 
the SIU6 area. 

Median Study:  The Mineola area does not fit the profile of a “typical rural” section.  A sub-committee 
participant noted that a Far-north concept could provide a more typical section that would accommodate high 
speed rail. 

Bicycle/Pedestrian Enhancement:  Participants suggested that the SEC consider providing new bike and 
pedestrian facilities in the vicinity of Graham Cave State Park and connections to the Katy Trail. 

Mineola Hill enhancement opportunities:  Mark Kross, MoDOT, suggested several enhancement 
opportunities for the area: 

Scenic overlook of the Loutre River Valley 
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Improved signage to Graham Cave State Park 

Maintain similar access to the park 

Document and convey the archeological history of the Mineola Hill area  

Other Mineola Hill enhancements:  There are possibilities to include the state park in the “Showcasing 
Missouri” tourism program. 

Next Subcommittee Meeting: The next Mineola Hill Sub-committee meeting will be scheduled to take place in 
April, 2003.  Topics to discuss will include results from public outreach efforts and information regarding detailed 
engineering of the Mineola Hill NEPA alternatives, including the evalution of a design exception for vertical grade 
through the Loutre River. 

Coordination with Native American tribes: Participants requested that the GEC provide native american tribes 
with information regarding the Mineola Hill concepts prior to the first SIU6 public meeting (February 2003).

Action Items Responsibility Due Date

   
Next Mineola Hill sub-committee meeting will be in April 2003   
   
   
   
   
   

cc:   Authored by: Mark Pierson 

File:
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Meeting Participants Representing (Firm or Agency)
Kathy Harvey, Mark Kross, Bob Brendel, 
Dave Hurt 

MoDOT

Jerry Mugg, Ken Bechtel, Jen Johnson, 
Dan VanPetten, Chris Cline, Emily Deeker, 
Jim Van Wormer 

HNTB

Peggy Casey, Kevin Irving, Kathy Facer, 
Rand Richardson

FHWA

Jane Beetem MoDNR 

Gene Gardner MDC 

Joe Harl ARC 

Steve Wells, Mark Pierson Wilbur Smith Associates 

Bill Whittaker OSA 

Discussion: 

I-70 Program and Schedule Overview
A new document schedule was handed out to the attendees.  The schedule shows the documents 
being completed by the end of 2004 where the previous schedule showed the documents being 
completed late in 2005.  The sections are ahead of schedule at this point and this newest schedule 
reflects that progress. 

Highlights of Previous Meeting
At the last meeting the list of alternatives to be explored further was narrowed to four.  There are 
two that are on-existing with the difference being the existence of frontage roads.  The other two 
are Far North concepts with the difference also being the treatment of frontage roads. 

Public Involvement
There have been two public events in SIU 6.  The first was on March 24th at the Graham Cave State 
Park.  This was a drop-in center where individuals with a special interest in the area were invited to 
attend along with the rest of the public.  About 60 people attended the center.  There were several 
local landowners that attended and provided historical information about the area including 
archeological information that will be shared with the cultural resources team.   

The second event was a public open house held in Kingdom city on April 2nd.  Around 90 people 
attended the meeting.  Kathy Harvey felt that the work upfront with the Kingdom City Highway 
Coalition paid off in support at the public meeting.  Steve Wells reported that there were really no 
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controversies, most people were interested in what would happen to their property. 

Since the last meeting the project newsletter has been mailed out along with a landowner letter and 
Right-of-Entry form.  There is anticipated to be another Kingdom City Highway Coalition meeting in 
the next month or so.  The next round of public meetings are anticipated to take place in the late 
summer or early fall. 

Environmental Documentation (SIU #6)
Wilbur Smith has been working on determining the impacts for the on-existing alternatives.  They 
examined the use of 3% grades in the Mineola area, both with and without frontage roads and a 5% 
grade, which is the current condition, both with and without frontage roads.  The rock is being used 
as the fulcrum for the engineering.  Based on the exhibits presented it is easy to see that obtaining 
the 3% grade with frontage roads on both sides offers the worst-case scenario in terms of impacts.  
This option would require extensive cut sections and require a retaining wall between the Graham 
Farmstead and the eastbound lanes.  The 3% without frontage roads is an improvement but there 
are still impacts.  Using the 5% grade with or without frontage would not require any cut and fill for 
the slopes.  Wilbur Smith presented a typical section with Slave Rock in the median and the park and 
the farmstead to either side of the interstate.  The exhibit did show that the interstate would be 
moving a little closer to the rock.   

Bill Whittaker asked whether there had been any discussion of excavating the rock.  Kathy and 
others stated that they had not heard anyone mention this.  Steve Wells explained that the goal was 
to have no further impact to the rock.   

Steve asked the agencies what their impression was regarding the grades.  Peggy Casey said that 
she tended towards the 3% but realizes that with the impacts that becomes difficult.  Kevin Irving 
pointed out that there are safety concerns related to the 5% grade.  Peggy thought that reducing 
the grade from 5% could reduce the noise impacts.  There are also issues of cost of construction.   

There was a question about the extent of the impact to the farmstead.  Steve said that they would 
not be getting into any structures but may need some land for right-of-way.   

There were also some questions about the impacts to the park and the slope.  There are aesthetic 
issues, as well as noise impacts to consider. 

Steve presented the group with options related to maintenance of traffic and the frontage road issue.  
There were differences in the costs for structures and temporary paving as well as issues of the river 
crossing.  There was some discussion of using old Highway 40 as part of the frontage system or only 
having frontage on one side of I-70.  Steve pointed out that providing frontage along existing affects 
the ability to fix the grades because of the right-of-way needed.   

Peggy felt that using Hwy. 40 would be a good frontage alternative rather than building along 
existing.  Steve added that there is some public concern about the condition of Hwy 40 and 
comments have been made about the need to upgrade that facility if used for frontage.  
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There was a question about the alternatives off-existing.  Steve said that they did not think that 
there would be a problem getting a 3% grade and there would not be the need for cut and fill.  Bill 
asked if the widening would mean that the cave could be seen from the interstate.  The answer was, 
probably during the winter when there wasn’t any foliage to act as a screen.   

When discussing placing frontage on only one side the question was asked whether the park or the 
farmstead is more important.  The answer was that it would depend on who you talked to.  Steve 
felt that placing frontage on the south side of the interstate would not mean getting much closer to 
the structures and a retaining wall could be built.  Bob Brendel said that his impression was that the 
owners of the farmstead were more concerned about damage caused during construction which has 
happened in the past.  

It was pointed out that if there were no frontage roads along existing that maintaining four lanes of 
traffic during construction would be more difficult.  The question was raised whether Hwy 40 could 
be used as a detour during construction in this portion of the corridor.  Steve said the detour would 
be from Danville to Williamsburg which would be a large detour rather than a small one just through 
this particular area.  This could also impact the resources along 40 if there were a steady flow of 
detour traffic along the highway for any length of time. 

The group then discussed the next steps.  Steve said that they will be looking at some more detailed 
cost estimates.  Jerry asked whether the Far North was sufficient as an avoidance alternative or 
whether there needed to be an avoidance along existing.  The avoidance could be the 5% grade 
which would stay within existing right-of-way.  Kathy mentioned that even moving the rest areas out 
of this particular area would improve safety.  She also said that she did not feel the need to look at 
frontage roads on both sides of the existing any further. 

Wilbur Smith will continue to look at the critical section where the park, the rock and the farmstead 
are located to see what the best case scenario would be and that it may be a compromise between 
the 3% and 5% grades.  Jane Beetem offered to get the park people together on site to show them 
what the impacts could look like.  Jerry suggested that a field review could be conducted before the 
next meeting.  Mark Kross suggested that Wilbur Smith take a closer look at using a retaining wall to 
minimize the impact to the park and made a point that this possibility cannot be dismissed purely 
because of costs.  Steve felt that if they were not looking at a frontage road on the north side of the 
interstate then it may not be such an issue because they would stay within right-of-way.  However, 
there can still be some secondary impacts even if they do not get into the park. 

Wilbur Smith will look in more detail at the 3%, 5% and a compromise of the two.  Jerry also 
suggested that Wilbur Smith look at holding the inside shoulder so that they don’t get any closer to 
the rock.  Joe Harl added that coming closer to the rock may change things like drainage and could 
cause damage to inscriptions or other cultural artifacts that are there. 

Relevant Corridor-Wide Studies
A draft of the Corridor Enhancement Plan has been completed and will be presented to the Corridor 
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Enhancement subcommittee for their review and comment. 

The Rest Area Study needs to have documentation completed and reviewed and then will be 
submitted for agency review. 

The Bicycle/Pedestrian Plan has been incorporated into the Corridor Enhancement Plan. 

A Frontage Road Study is being put together for the entire corridor.  The study will identify areas like 
Mineola Hill where exceptions to continuous frontage on-alignment may not be possible. 

Next Meeting
The next meeting of this subcommittee is anticipated to take place in July 2003.  A meeting date will 
be provided at a later time. 

Action Items Responsibility Due 
Date

Provide cost estimates for options Wilbur Smith July 
2003

Look further at the 3%, 5% and compromise grades for 
the area 

Wilbur Smith July 
2003

Send out 11x17 exhibits and meeting summary GEC May 5, 
2003

Coordinate a field review in the Graham Cave State Park 
to look at impacts 

GEC/Wilbur Smith May 
2003
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Meeting Participants Representing (Firm or Agency)
Kathy Harvey, Mark Kross, Bob Brendel, 
Dave Hurt 

MoDOT

Ken Bechtel, Jen Johnson, Eric Ploch HNTB 

Jane Beetem, Deb Schnack, Dawn 
Frederickson, Ken McCarty, Larry Larson, 
Larry Grantham, Debra Ray 

MoDNR

Naima Halim Chestnut, Linda Carmona MDC 

Kenny Pointer USACE 

Meredith McLauglin, Sara Hixson ARC 

Steve Wells, Mark Pierson, Doug LaVoie, 
Brad Tate 

Wilbur Smith Associates 

Bill Whittaker OSA 

Discussion:
The group met at Graham Cave State Park and was able to see several areas that were flagged to 
show the construction limits of the possible alternatives.  Those three are the 3% max grade profile 
with guardrail in the fill sections, 3% max grade profile without frontage road (no guardrail), and a 
composite profile without frontage road on the north side (with guardrail).

Steve Wells asked the group to consider the different alternatives and whether they felt any of the 
options were unreasonable.  Debra Ray and Deb Schnack both felt that the 3% grade profile without 
frontage road and no guardrail would get into the park too much.  Ken McCarty was concerned that 
the alternatives would get into the natural area that falls within the park to the east of the parking 
lot and pavilion.   

The following is a list of some the other concerns that were mentioned: 

The impacts of construction, such as noise and vibration, particularly if blasting is used 
The importance of the cultural/historical sites at this location 
The visual impacts of moving the interstate closer to park facilities 
There are both 4(f) and 6(f) issues with the Park 
Drainage from the roadway is a problem currently and would increase with more pavement 
Considering the value of aesthetics 
Whether re-vegetation is planned and what that vegetation would be 
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It was explained that Wilbur Smith would continue to look at the Far North alternative as well as the 
specific impacts of the existing alternatives. 

The group also had the opportunity to see the known sites of Running Buffalo Clover, a federally 
listed endangered species, within the park. 

Action Items Responsibility Due 
Date
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Meeting Participants Representing (Firm or Agency)
Kathy Harvey, Mark Kross, Bob Brendel, 
Dave Hurt, Bob Reeder 

MoDOT

Jerry Mugg, Ken Bechtel, Jen Johnson HNTB 

Jane Beetem, Dawn Frederickson, Larry 
Grantham, Debra Ray 

MoDNR

Peggy Casey, Kevin Irving, Mary Ann 
Stegeman, Kevin Sullivan 

FHWA

John George MDC 

Kenny Pointer USACE 

Joe Harl ARC 

Steve Wells Wilbur Smith Associates 

Bill Whittaker OSA 

Discussion: 

The I-70 project is making progress on schedule.  The SECs are in the process of finishing up with 
their North/South Screening documentation.  There are going to be more public involvement 
activities coming up this fall.  The cultural resources team is making progress throughout the 
corridor. 

The previous meeting of the Mineola Hill Subcommittee took place at Graham Cave State Park.  That 
meeting provided an opportunity for the resource agencies to see the impacts to the park.  The focus 
was on the impacts from the existing alignment. 

Steve Wells presented a hand-out which discusses the study process and alternatives for SIU 6.  
There are still some unresolved issues related to the existing as a reasonable alternative.  The issues 
to be resolved are the vertical grade, maintenance of traffic and area of impact.   

At the June 17th meeting the group discussed the impacts to the park based on 6:1 slopes and 2:1 
slopes with guard rail.  The group indicated that they did not believe the impact from the 6:1 slopes 
would be acceptable.  The 2:1 slopes with guard rails reduces the area of impact to the park.  There 
are still other concerns that remain related to drainage, noise and construction impacts.  The 
recommendation is go with the 2:1 slopes with guard rails.  Peggy Casey said that FHWA will need to 
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evaluate the 6:1 versus 2:1 slopes with guardrails.   

In the Mineola Hill area, alternatives on existing will include one with a 3% grade and a composite 
that will include a 5% grade from the bridge to the rock and then a 3% grade from the rock on east.
FHWA will also want to evaluate this composite alternative.  There are trade-offs in terms of direct 
impacts vs. noise impacts.  For instance because of the remaining 5% grade you would still have the 
noise from braking trucks.  Mark Kross asked about the possibility of a differential of grades between 
the eastbound and westbound lanes.  The response was that this raises a number of engineering and 
constructability questions but could be looked into.  Peggy was concerned that by comparing the 
existing and the 3% on the Far North that this would be setting up the existing to fail.  Steve pointed 
out that there are still impacts associated with the Far North. 

The impact of frontage roads has also been discussed.  When looking at having frontage roads on 
both sides of the existing there would be an addition 45 feet of impact on the park.  The 
recommendation has been made to look at a frontage road only on the south side and using Old 40 
Highway.  Mark recommended looking at the possibility of improving 40 and using this as a way to 
maintain at least part of the I-70 traffic.  There was some concern about routing vehicles this far off 
the interstate.  Steve felt that they had come up with some good options for maintaining traffic.   

The reasonable alternatives that will be carried into the document are the 3/5% combination 
alternative on existing, the 3% on existing and the Far North alternative which has a 3% grade as 
well.

There was some discussion about the possible impacts on the Far North.  It was recognized that 
there will likely be archaeological sites uncovered but it will be the caliber of the sites that will be 
important when comparing impacts with those of Graham Cave.  Jerry said that he did not think 
there would be a Phase 1 survey until the preferred alternative had been identified.  Peggy said that 
the idea would be to have a draft 4(f) to go with the draft EA.  Bob Reeder mentioned that it would 
be possible to identify some of the high potential areas to keep from surveying the entire Far North 
alternative.  The geomorphology report can be used to identify some of these areas.  There has been 
a problem getting permission from the landowners in the area.  Steve, Bob, Joe Harl and Bill 
Whittaker will continue to discuss the issue of how to make this information available.   

Debra Ray mentioned that she had some specific concerns.  The first is the noise impacts to the 
park.  She feels that even if the grade is improved there will be 2 additional lanes of traffic which will 
be closer to the cave and the natural area.  She is also concerned about the aesthetics of the 
project.  When there is no foliage the interstate can already be easily seen from the park.  She said 
that she appreciated the concern for going through virgin territory but if there is the possibility of 
expansion to eight lanes in the future then it would make sense to consider that.  Kathy said that if 
MoDOT were to widen the existing alignment they would be committed to using that alignment for 
any future widening.   

The group discussed each one of Debra’s concerns in turn.  Steve said that the noise assessment 
would be done in mid to late September.  They will take readings at different locations for existing 
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levels.  The readings will then be modeled to show the effects of grade changes and the addition of 
two new lanes.  Steve will talk with Debra about any particularly sensitive areas within the park 
where readings should be taken.  If noise levels cross a certain threshold or increase by a certain 
increment then mitigation is required.  One option to mitigate noise impacts is a noise wall.  
However, noise walls are generally constructed for people not for parks.  This would also increase 
the cost and may not help. 

Aesthetics are another area that can be addressed.  Vegetation can be planted which could also help 
with noise however this is mostly perception. Mark added that 100 feet of dense vegetation would be 
needed to have an effect on the noise.  The Corridor Enhancement Plan does lay out the aesthetic 
treatments for the corridor and highlights the Loutre River valley as one of the riparian corridors to 
be enhanced. 

Currently the environmental studies for I-70 are only looking at expansion to 6 lanes, however, 
MoDOT would like to preserve the flexibility to be able to expand to 8 lanes in the future.  If the 
existing alignment is chosen and there becomes a need for 8 lanes then there will definitely be 
impacts on the park.  Peggy mentioned that part of the reason for the extra-wide median throughout 
the corridor is to be able to accommodate the extra lanes inside the median.  That would not be 
possible at Mineola Hill due to the constraints related to Slave Rock.  MoDOT is justifying that extra-
wide median by explaining its usefulness in allowing for maintenance of traffic and the added benefit 
that this would allow for future expansion if it were needed.  Kathy said that MoDOT is not planning 
for those extra 2 lanes at this time because they don’t know if and when they would be needed.  
However, if the commitment were made now to invest in the existing alignment then any future 
expansion would also be likely to be located there. 

Peggy mentioned that she thought this section will have a difficult 4(f).  There was a question about 
whether it would be just part of the park that falls under 6(f) or if it is the whole park.  Several 
people thought the whole park would fall under 6(f).  Peggy added that this can be a long process.  
Ken Bechtel said that typically you can get a promissory letter from DOI and FHWA that will allow 
you to move forward.  Steve said he would check into the issue further. 

This group will meet again during the September SMG meeting to go over further details. 

Action Items Responsibility Due Date

Provide more detailed information on impacts following 
field work. 

WSA September 
2003
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Meeting Participants Representing (Firm or Agency)
Kathy Harvey, Mark Kross, Bob Brendel, 
Alan Leary, Bob Reeder, Toni Prawl 

MoDOT

Jerry Mugg, Ken Bechtel, Jen Johnson, 
Mark Grossenbacher 

HNTB

Jane Beetem, Larry Grantham, Deb 
Schnack, Dawn Fredrickson 

MoDNR

Peggy Casey, Kevin Irving FHWA 

Vergil Noble NPS 

Kenny Pointer USACE 

Joe Harl ARC 

Steve Wells, Mark Pierson Wilbur Smith Associates 

Discussion: 
Status of I-70 Program
The overall program for I-70 is currently on schedule.  At this time the GEC has received 2 
preliminary documents for review.  All of the documents are scheduled to be completed by Fall 2004. 

Highlights of the Previous Meeting
The focus of the last meeting, back in September, was to look at the Far North alternative in more 
detail.  At previous meetings the focus had been on existing. 

Public Involvement 
There were two public meetings in SIU 6 in October.  One was in Mineola where  about 60 or so 
people attended.  The second was in Kingdom City where between 60 and 70 attended. 

Mineola Hill
The focus of this meeting is to look at the two proposed alternatives in the Mineola Hill area, on 
Existing and the Far North.  These two alternatives are a slight variation of what has been presented 
in the past at these meetings.  Both alternatives avoid taking any right of way from any of the 4(f) 
properties.  Currently these are looking at the direct impacts but not at the indirect impacts. 

The Improve Existing Alternative would not include frontage roads adjacent to the facility.  This 
alternative would also include the construction of substantial retaining walls that allow for avoidance 
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of the 4(f) properties.  Some design exceptions would be required for the grades.   

The Far North alternative would include a frontage road adjacent to the westbound lanes and the 
southern frontage would utilize the existing I-70 roadbed.  The standard typical section would be 
applied to this alternative. 

The exhibits that Wilbur Smith distributed both prior to the meeting and at the meeting 
demonstrated that the footprint includes the possibility of adding a 7th and 8th lane in the future 
because of some confusion at previous meetings.  However, in the document the exhibits will show 
only a six-lane facility but the costs will include right of way for eight lanes.  This is because the 
document will show that only six lanes are needed through 2030 but MoDOT wants to plan ahead for 
when these additional lanes might be needed.  Mark Kross wants to ensure that this information is 
reflected in the document.  Steve Wells said that Chapter II would contain a discussion that says that 
the footprint accommodates 8 lanes and the impacts have been calculated for the right of way 
needed for this. 

When frontage roads were originally looked at, they were included for both sides of the existing 
facility.  The frontage to the north side was eliminated early on  because of the impacts to the park 
so only the frontage to the south remained.  Since that time a maintenance of traffic plan has been 
developed that will allow for MoDOT to keep four lanes of traffic open without the frontage road.
This will allow for an alternative that stays out of the Graham Farmstead.  Existing old 40 would be 
used as the primary frontage.   

On the Far North Alternative there would be frontage to the north of the mainline but on the south, 
the existing I-70 roadbed would be used for frontage.  If a southern frontage road were built parallel 
to the mainline on the Far North there would be major impacts because of the topography.  Using 
the existing roadbed would also save on cost.  Jane Beetem asked what the reason was for not using 
old 40 as the southern frontage just like it would be used if the preferred were on existing.  The 
answer was that the condition of existing I-70 is much better.  Deb Schnack raised the concern that 
then noise would be on both sides of the park.  Steve added that there would be much less traffic, 
particularly trucks so the noise would be less than it would be now.  A lot of the noise is also 
associated with the use of the rest area which would be closed. 

In the Mineola Hill area the design criteria for grades can’t be met without major impacts.  The 
Improve Existing Alternative would carry a five percent grade from the bridge to the rock and three 
percent from the rock on.  Carrying the three percent grade all the way would require a 60 foot cut 
which has a number of implications in terms of costs and maintenance of traffic.  This would also 
require that the bridge be raised 20 feet.   FHWA is still somewhat hesitant about the design 
exception.  Peggy Casey suggested that the information needs to be presented to Allen Masuda and 
Ed Cordero.   In response to a question, Steve said that the bridge could be lengthened rather than 
raised.  There would be fill in either case but raising the bridge would just require that much more 
fill.  Kenny Pointer said that the Corps would have concerns about fill in the floodplain.  Kathy 
suggested that maybe the Corps should be involved in the meeting with FHWA.  Steve said they 
would go through the form and fill in the information as they would if they were applying for the 
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design exception.  Kathy will get the form to Steve. 

Side slopes of 2:1 are being proposed for the Improve Existing Alternative which would require the 
construction of guardrails.  Kathy asked if this would require a design exception or whether using 
guardrail with a 2:1 slope was part of the standards.  FHWA’s concern is safety and the amount of 
truck traffic.  Kevin Irving suggested it may be possible to put up some type of stronger barrier. 

Jane added that DNR is concerned about fuel spills if a truck goes through the guardrail and fuel 
leaks into the stream, it could affect the water quality.  Kathy asked if this area had a higher 
incidence of this sort of thing happening.  Jane said that they have data that shows where the spills 
have taken place and areas of higher incidence but she couldn’t remember for sure which areas 
those were.  Kathy pointed out that this would also be a concern on the Far North because it would 
go through virgin territory and cross a number of streams.  Steve mentioned that there are some 
ways to mitigate for safety issues, such as building a 4th eastbound lane for a climbing lane to 
accommodate for the speed differential.  Jane thought that there are probably more  accidents on 
the westbound lanes because of trouble breaking come down the hill.  It was suggested that closing 
the rest area would help quite a bit with this because it would eliminate oncoming traffic at that spot.  
Kathy suggested that WSA look at traffic data related to accidents at the rest area which would need 
to be done for a design exception anyway. 

There was a question about what made 6:1 slopes desirable.  Kevin said that there is less turnover 
and that vehicles are more likely to be able to recover.   

There was some discussion about the fact that there would be fairly long sections of three percent 
grades on both the existing and far north.  This grade can cause a 15 mile per hour differential 
between heavy trucks and other vehicles.  A climbing lane would help with this issue. 

Concerns have been expressed both about Graham Cave and from the owners of the farmstead that 
vibration from blasting will cause damage.  A geotech firm was hired to go out and do some 
preliminary analysis in the field.  Steve passed out the report from Vibratech.  The conclusion of the 
report is that they do not foresee blasting will have an impact on any of the resources but they do 
suggest following certain practices during construction to ensure this.  These practices can be 
included in the document as mitigation but this issue does not appear as though it will preclude the 
alternative on existing.  DNR would like to have their geologists take a look at the report.  The group 
was asked to take a look at the report and provide any comments or recommendations on the 
report.  Steve also pointed out that blasting would not need to occur until about 1,000 feet east of 
the rock. 

Dr. Noble of the National Park Service, talked about how the concern generally seems to have been 
with the park but within the park is a National Historic Landmark which was one of the first in the 
country to be designated.  These sites are not only historic but are of cultural significance.   The 
question was asked about what could be done if an alternative is chosen and then it turns out that 
blasting can’t be done without damage.  Field measurements of seismic activity can be taken prior to 
choosing the alternative.  However, blasting tests can’t be done on the right of way prior to 
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construction.  Commitments in regards to blasting can be taken into the final document.  As the 
blasting gets closer to the site it will be known if damage will be caused because the vibration will be 
measured.  Kathy pointed out that MoDOT has done blasting next to some pretty sensitive receptors 
including a hospital and there have not been any problems that she knows of.  Bob Reeder said that 
if there is a risk, the alternative should be precluded.  There are the same concerns on the Far North 
as there are on existing.   

If it is determined after an alternative is chosen that blasting can’t be done without damage, one 
option is to do the work without blasting although there would be additional costs.  Peggy pointed 
out that even if there is a decision document, that doesn’t preclude going back and reexamining the 
decisions that were made.      

The preliminary phase of the noise study has been completed.  Noise readings have been taken at 
various locations in the Mineola Hill area, including in the Park and at the Farmstead.  Noise levels in 
the park are on the threshold of being significant.  In 20 to 30 years those noise levels will exceed 
that threshold.  There is an existing problem, additional impacts are fairly negligible (a difference of 
3 decibels is about where the human ear can detect a difference) and it will be worse in the future.  
It comes down to a policy question on whether to recommend an alternative that fixes an existing 
problem even when it is not causing additional problems.  There will be additional noise impacts on 
the Far North but it is not anticipated that it will make any difference in the park. 

Jane Beetem asked about the type of rumble strips being used.  She has seen some literature that 
some types are noisier than others.  This may also be the case with pavement types.  These 
decisions are usually based on safety considerations rather than the noise.  Kathy didn’t see anything 
wrong with putting a commitment in the document to look at some of these considerations when it 
comes time for construction.  At that time, new technology may be available to address some of 
these issues.   

Wilbur Smith has evaluated the two alternatives.  The Far North is estimated to cost an additional 
$40 million.  The Far North avoids direct impacts to the 4(f) resources but it goes through virgin 
territory.  The length of the Far North is slightly shorter than existing.  The Improve Existing 
alternative has the potential for indirect impacts to the 4(f) resources.  There are some safety 
implications associated with design exceptions that would be needed on existing.  There are more 
landowners being affected if the existing alignment is chosen.  This is because the tracts are larger 
on the Far North than on they are along existing I-70.   

Kathy pointed out that one factor that should probably be added to the evaluation of the alternatives 
is compatibility with future land use.  There should be a difference between the Far North where 
there is not a road currently and that on the existing. 

Wilbur Smith was asked to provide a written summary of the comments received from the public at 
the Mineola public meeting.  The public located along the Far North feel like they don’t have much of 
a say because of the major resources along the existing.  Many of the comments related to a 
property owners concerned about impacts to a particular piece of property.   
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Mark asked what the reaction of the agencies is to the two alternatives.  DNR representatives said 
that they have not had an internal discussion to determine which would be their preference.  
Comments will be provided on the document.   

There was a question about the potential of indirect impacts.  The group has discussed how the area 
along existing is scenic and should be preserved.  The area has been preserved because the 
landowners along existing have chosen not to put up billboards or other impediments to the scenery.  
The landowners on the Far North may not feel the need to preserve the corridor.  Scenic easements 
and other options are being looked into.  Kathy mentioned that she did not think that MoDOT could 
condemn for scenic easements.  Jane asked if MoDOT could make a commitment that volunteer 
scenic easements would be solicited.  Kathy thought as long as they were volunteer that there 
wouldn’t be a problem.  It may be easier to solicit these easements on the existing. 

There was a suggestion that maybe Wilbur Smith needs to go out and talk to people about why the 
existing corridor has been left the way it has.  This would be a more proactive way of including the 
information in the document.  Mineola Hill was one of the areas identified in the First Tier as scenic 
along the corridor.  The question was then asked whether this information should also be gathered 
on the Far North.  Kathy did not think so although Mark thought that maybe FHWA would want the 
information for both alternatives.  This information would be discussed in the Visual Quality/Impacts 
section of the document.  The thinking is that land on the Far North has mostly been purchased to 
make money on hunting and other such activities and that the property owners there may be more 
inclined to allow billboards. 

Mark asked what the group thought about an alternative that would remove Slave Rock and put it 
somewhere where the public could access it.  Larry Grantham said the park would not take 
something of that nature because it does not accept other historic objects and because the value is 
in its context.  If the Rock were removed the widening could be done within the median which could 
mean fewer impacts on the park and the farmstead.  Larry said that the story behind the rock 
remaining in its current location is that Mrs. Darnell (who donated the land for the park and was an 
original Graham family member) went to the Director’s office each day to save the Rock.  Toni Prawl 
said that this was no longer the attitude of the Graham family.  They have asked how they can help 
MoDOT get rid of the Rock and in turn have fewer impacts on the farmstead.   

Toni, Mark and MoDOT Historian Tom Gubbels spoke with Angela Desilva on December 12th about 
what she feels is the history of the rock.  She recognizes that her views are not supported by the 
local community or the African-American community.  She was told a story of slaves being sold on a 
rock when she was a child and she has only recently come to believe that this is that rock.  MoDOT 
Cultural Resources staff has located research deeds for the property and there is no mention of a 
history with the Rock.  The criteria has been applied for treating the rock as a recreation space or 
roadside park but the criteria is not met.  The Rock also does not fit the criteria for Traditional 
Cultural Place.  This does not mean that there would not be environmental justice issues in impacting 
the Rock.  Toni’s recommendation is to send the Architectural resources report on to the SHPO to get 
their determination on the status of the Rock.  She has spoken to the Harris’ about any 
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documentation that the family may have and they have not produced anything substantiating the 
story about slaves being sold there.  Larry said that Mrs. Darnell repeatedly said that she had a bill of 
sale showing slaves being sold at the Rock but it was never produced.  Jane Beetem mentioned an 
article that appeared in the St. Louis Post-Dispatch discussing the possibility of impacting the Rock 
and DNR’s phones lit up with calls from the public.   

It was suggested that moving the Rock if it is not historic would not serve any purpose.  It is likely 
the Rock would have to be unburied.  The question was raised about how far would the agencies go 
to protect something that isn’t determined historic when it creates a situation where there are 
impacts to other 4(f) resources.   

Peggy said that FHWA might be more inclined to support the Improve Existing Alternative if the rock 
was removed.  She thought that maybe it was necessary to take some heat to look at the possibility.  
If the Rock weren’t there, the bridge may not have to be raised as much to meet the grades.   

Toni will send the final cultural resources report as soon as possible and amend as necessary later 
when there is a preferred.  Toni will talk with Angela again and tell her the status of the investigation 
on documentation about the Rock and that it is being recommended as not eligible.   

Steve suggested that if the existing is taken into the document as the preferred that if it turns out 
later that the Rock will be taken, changes can be made before the final because the impacts would 
then be less.  Peggy said that she sees it affecting whether the existing alternative as it stands now 
would be acceptable.  Maybe it is acceptable but it might be better if the Rock was not there.  From 
the Park standpoint, the preference is to have I-70 as far from the park as possible and the rock 
definitely affects this Improve Existing Alternative. 

The action plan is to get the cultural resources report into the SHPO to get a determination which 
may solve the problem and set up a meeting with FHWA to talk about design exceptions and the 
existing alternative.  Bob Brendel suggested if the discussion gets to the point of seriously talking 
about moving the rock, that a meeting with the Black Caucus be scheduled.    

DNR added that they would rather not have the existing I-70 roadbed used as the southern frontage 
road for the Far North alternative.  They are very concerned about the noise issue.  It was also 
suggested that it might then be possible to reconnect the park, the rock and the farmstead.  Kathy 
mentioned that this might not be the case depending on how the land was acquired.  There are 
some legal issues to be resolved there.   

This group will reconvene when there is a preliminary draft document to review but there are a 
number of action items, particularly related to the Rock that need to be resolved. 
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Action Items Responsibility Due Date

Set up FHWA and Corps meeting to discuss design 
exceptions and Loutre River Flooplain impacts 

K. Harvey Jan. 2004 

Review Loutre Valley crash date for information on 
crashes due to grade/speed differential and rest are speed 
differential/weaving

WSA Jan. 2004 

Have geology personnel review Vibratech report and 
provide any comments to the study team 

Agencies Jan. 2004 

Compile public comments from last meeting in Mineola WSA Jan. 2004 

Submit cultural resources report and seek SHPO 
determination regarding the status of Slave Rock 

T. Prawl Dec. 2003 
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Meeting Participants Representing (Firm or Agency)
Kathy Harvey, Mark Kross, Bob Brendel, 
Bill Stone, Larry Kopfer 

MoDOT

Jerry Mugg, Ken Bechtel, Jen Johnson HNTB 

Debra Ray, Larry Grantham, Deb Schnack, 
Dawn Fredrickson 

MoDNR

Peggy Casey, Mary Ridgeway, Mary Ann 
Stegeman, Rand Richardson, Phil Jones 

FHWA

Joe Harl ARC 

Steve Wells Wilbur Smith Associates 

Discussion:
Highlights of Previous Meeting
In the EA, the alternatives being carried forward include one on existing and a northern alternative.  
The alternative on existing will stay out of Graham Cave State Park and the Graham Farmstead.   
Since the last subcommittee meeting, there have been discussions with MoDOT and FHWA.  A 
technical memo was prepared to lay out each of the concepts that were looked at in the process of 
getting to the Preferred.   

On-Existing Alignment Issues
Vertical grade has been an issue on the existing alignment.  The design will keep the grade the same 
at the rock as it is today.  There will be a fill section to the bridge and a cut section to Danville.  The 
fill section will be at a four percent grade and the cut section will be at a three percent grade.  The 
four percent grade from the rock to the river meets FHWA standards and there wouldn’t be too many 
impacts.  A retaining wall will be used to keep impacts out of the park and the farmstead.  Larry 
Grantham pointed out that the park should not be considered to be a single resource since it includes 
the park itself, the natural area and the national historic landmark. 

The alternative on existing alignment avoids both the park and the farmstead, which is a cultural 
resource.  The project will not add fill to the rock even though this has been determined not to be a 
cultural resource.   

The Mineola Hill section of I-70 has experienced high accident rates.  In looking at how the vertical 
grade would affect these numbers, it was determined that the difference between the grades was 
only 1 or 2 accidents a year.  Steve Wells said that they feel that removal of the rest areas and the 
lower grades will play a larger role in reducing the number of accidents than having a three percent 
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grade from the bridge to the rock.   

A fourth lane is also being proposed for eastbound I-70, to be used as a climbing lane.  This will help 
improve safety as trucks climb the grade in this area.  The additional lane would also assist with 
constructability as temporary pavement won’t be needed.   

Debra Ray asked whether all of the construction, including equipment would stay within the right of 
way.  The goal is to keep everything within the existing right of way. 

Preferred Alternative
Steve passed out an evaluation matrix which highlighted the areas where there was the most 
difference between the two alternatives.  With the Far North, there are 32 extra lane miles which 
would add to one of the largest systems already in existence.  The construction costs would be 
nearly $80 million more than widening the existing.  Farmland and wooded forest impacts would be 
much higher on the Far North.  Impacts to water resources, stream crossings, floodplains and 
wetlands would also be higher for the Far North.  The document will be written with the Existing as 
the recommended Preferred Alternative.     

Noise issues have been a concern with this group from the beginning.  Steve explained that a 3 to 5 
decibel change is needed to be perceptible to the human ear.  Of all of the locations where readings 
were taken, 1.4 decibels was the biggest difference between the No-Build and the Build.  At the last 
meeting a report on the impacts of blasting was presented to the group.  The report recommended 
certain construction techniques but did not anticipate that blasting would damage any of the 
resources.   

Section 4(f) Impacts
Because there are no direct impacts, there was a discussion with FHWA on the possibility of a 
constructive use 4(f).  Because there is an existing corridor and the existing problems are not being 
made worse there would not be a constructive use 4(f).  Peggy said that the project would have to 
prevent the resource from being used for its intended use and that is not the case here.   

The evaluation matrix shows that there are two archeological sites that would be impacted with each 
alternative.  This number includes only those sites within the Mineola Hill area.  The two sites on the 
Far North are on the banks at the river crossing.  The two sites on the Existing are west of the river.  
A Phase 2 investigation is not being recommended.   

Discussion
It was pointed that out that in the cut section east of the rock, some outcroppings will be created 
that could help with noise, especially in the glade area.

Debra Ray asked that DNR be included in any discussions if plantings are going to be used along the 
roadside in this area.  Because of the guard rail, retaining walls and 2:1 slope plantings in this area 
will probably be limited due to MoDOT standards regarding the location of plantings.  Kathy wanted 
to make the point that if for some reason the agencies didn’t feel that strongly about MoDOT getting 
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into the park that there would be more opportunity to mitigate for this through enhancements.  
Debra said they are necessarily interested in plantings outside of possibly some native wildflowers.  
Kathy didn’t see why there couldn’t be a commitment in the document saying that the agencies could 
be involved in discussions when it comes to any enhancements or plantings in this area. 

When asked about the reaction to going with the Existing as the Preferred Alternative, the response 
was that at least from the local perspective DNR was not real excited about this but they realized 
that this is a difficult area and they are interested in softening the blow as much as possible.  Larry 
Grantham said he would prefer the Far North because of the noise at the cave.  Deb Schnack noted 
that it would be difficult for DNR to defend taking all of the additional resources on the Far North and 
still have frontage on the south. Dawn Frederickson added that this would allow the park to expand 
to the north if so desired.   

The question was asked whether old U.S. 40 could be used as frontage instead of I-70.  Kathy said 
that the Far North alternative would bisect a number of properties and access would still need to be 
provided to those properties.  She added that MoDOT is aware that the road through Mineola will 
need to be upgraded to be used as frontage, so MoDOT wouldn’t tear out I-70 and then spend 
money on the other road.   

There will be an opportunity for public input on the Draft EA and based on those comments the 
Preferred could change.   

Mark Kross pointed out that based on past history, this is the most sensitive MoDOT has been about 
trying to work with the agencies to come to an agreeable resolution.  Larry added that to him the 
history of the rock is about Mrs. Darnell’s interaction with the highway department so he is glad the 
Preferred is not taking the rock. 

Schedule
The Draft EA is expected to be submitted to the GEC during the first week in May.  The public 
hearing will probably fall sometime in July.   




